230 Ash Street P.O. Box 150 Reading, MA 01867-0250

Tel: (781) 944-1340 Fax: (781) 942-2409 Web: www.rmld.com

AGENDA

REGULAR SESSION

READING MUNICIPAL LIGHT DEPARTMENT CITIZENS' ADVISORY BOARD (CAB) MEETING

WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 13, 2016 6:30 PM 230 Ash Street, Winfred Spurr AV Room Reading, MA 01867

- 1. Call Meeting to Order G. Hooper, Chair
- 2. Approval of Minutes G. Hooper, Chair

Suggested Motion: Move that the Citizens' Advisory Board approve the Minutes of the May 20, 2015, meeting as written.

Suggested Motion: Move that the Citizens' Advisory Board approve the Minutes of the November 18, 2015, meeting as written.

- 3. FY17 Budget Process C. O'Brien, General Manager
- 4. Next Meeting G. Hooper, Chair
- 5. Executive Session G. Hooper, Chair

Suggested Motion: Move that the Citizens' Advisory Board go into Executive Session based on Chapter 164, Section 47D exemption from public records and open meeting requirements in certain instances, to discuss competitively sensitive issues, and return to regular session for the sole purpose of adjournment. Note Roll call vote required.

6. Adjournment – G. Hooper, Chair

This Agenda has been prepared in advance and does not necessarily include all matters which may be taken up at this meeting.



Town of Reading Meeting Minutes

Board - Committee - Commission - Council:

RMLD Citizens Advisory Board

Date: 2015-05-20 Time: 6:30 PM

Building: Reading Municipal Light Building Location: Winfred Spurr Audio Visual Room

Address: 230 Ash Street

Purpose: Regular Business Session: General Session

Attendees: Members - Present:

Mr. George Hooper, Chair (Wilmington); Mr. David Nelson, Vice Chair (Lynnfield); Mr. David Mancuso, Secretary (Reading); Mr. Dennis Kelley

(Wilmington)

Members - Not Present:

Mr. Mark Chrisos (North Reading)

Others Present:

Mr. David Talbot, Board of Commissioners

Ms. Coleen O'Brien, Mr. Tom Ollila, Ms. Kathleen Rybak

Mr. Mark Dockser, Reading Resident

Minutes Respectfully Submitted By: Mr. David Mancuso, Secretary

Topics of Discussion:

1. Call Meeting to Order - G. Hooper, Chair

Chair Hooper called the meeting of the Citizens' Advisory Board to order at 6:30 PM and noted that the meeting was being audio recorded.

Ms. O'Brien requested that we move out of order and begin with Agenda item number three (Potential to Form Broadband Study Committee).

2. Potential to Form Broadband Study Committee - G. Hooper, Chair

Handout: Tasks for a Four-town RMLD Broadband Study Committee

Mr. Mark Dockser, a Reading resident and Town Meeting Member from Precinct One, and current Chair of the Reading Finance Committee, was present to support an idea to look into whether or not there is an opportunity to provide high speed internet through fiber to different areas of the different towns. Mr. Dockser stated that he would be willing to participate in a committee to look into this.

Chair Hooper stated that Mr. Talbot had shown some interest in this subject and the CAB was going to discuss the topic and further investigate. Mr. Talbot arrived and provided a handout and some background information. There are 41 MLPs in the state and 12 do some type of telecom business. Mr. Talbot stated that this is something he has been studying in his day job, and noted that Taunton and Holyoke have had some interesting successes. Savings to the municipality are from providing the complete networking, internet, and voice over internet protocol for the municipality and for the utility itself. Holyoke also provides service to their businesses in the downtown area and the schools. There are savings and benefits to the community just from that much.

The first question that we could ask is what we could save our own town halls and schools, and RMLD, by doing this just for the public agencies and nothing else. The second area would be high priority economic development areas: what do they have now for infrastructure, how happy are the businesses, and how close is our fiber loop to places that we want to redevelop. Mr. Talbot noted that in 1996 the State law (Chapter 164) was changed to allow MLPs to go into this business. There was discussion about whether or not RMLD has ever looked at this issue in depth. RMLD owns a 23-mile fiber loop. There are two tubes (out of 12) dedicated to RMLD, and a private company leases some of the remaining ten tubes. Mr. Talbot stated that this suggest that there is someone making money off it, and the question is if we could do whatever it is they do and make money off of it directly.

Chair Hooper asked if the Board of Commissioners is trying to develop a committee. Mr. Talbot responded that the idea would be to identify people in the community who are telecom experts/engineers who could look at the possibility of expanded use of our fiber loop to serve the towns and some commercial development. Mr. Talbot noted that Mr. Mancuso is knowledgeable in this area. Chair Hooper confirmed with Mr. Talbot that it is all exploratory at this point, and asked if he was looking for one of the CAB members to be involved. Mr. Talbot confirmed that. Mr. Nelson asked if Mr. Talbot was looking to start a committee soon, or if he had some preliminary steps to lay out first. Mr. Talbot noted that he was unsure of the next steps; it could be a formal committee that reports to the RMLD Board, or an ad hoc committee. Mr. Kelley asked if the fiber loop was considered as part of the Organizational Study and if there was a feeling that there was a missed income/revenue stream that RMLD was not getting. Ms. O'Brien responded that the Reliability Study looked at the loop relative to automation and electric reliability issues, as well as overall capacity and said there was sufficient capacity to look at other things, but it would require a realistic study.

The group discussed the current use of the fiber loop and the potential for growth. Mr. Mancuso asked if the goal was revenue generation. Mr. Talbot responded that the goal is more the savings to the municipality. The group discussed the competitive nature and complexities of the high-speed internet/broadband/telephony market. Mr. Dockser added (speaking as a Finance Committee member) that they are looking for any new source of revenue that seems reasonable. We explore things that on the surface are questionable in some cases, but we see what's underneath and see if that is really the case. The money is limited, and the needs are going up; we need to find new sources of revenue. If the only source of revenue is raising taxes, that is pretty limited too. There are some strong economic development zones in Reading, and if we can entice people with high-speed broadband, that might be interesting enough to explore.

Chair Hooper stated that we all understand the want and the need, and noted that Mr. Mancuso has expressed an interest and would be a good candidate to participate on a committee, if the other members agreed. As this project is in its infancy, we should start with one member pending additional information. Chair Hooper noted that he did not believe a motion was necessary to have an individual serve on the committee.

Mr. Talbot noted that the Harvard Law School, Berkman Center for Internet and Society would be hosting a symposium on this topic on July 8 and invited CAB members to attend.

Mr. Dockser and Mr. Talbot left the meeting.

3. Community Solar Update – T. Ollila, Integrated Resources Engineer
Slide Presentation: Community Shared Solar (CSS) Program Overview May 2015

Mr. Ollila provided an overview for a potential RMLD Community Shared Solar (CSS) project, currently under development. Mr. Ollila has been working on the model for the past 2-3 months, and has formed an ad hoc committee including representatives

from the Reading Climate Advisory Committee, staff from Reading Town Hall, as well as residents (from both Reading and North Reading). Mr. Ollila reviewed the slides provided in the Agenda packet. A CSS benefits the four major entities involved: a private developer, RMLD, the town, and the end user/participants. A developer would raise the money for the capital outlay, coordinate and act as prime contractor on the job to design the system, do all EPC work to construct, install, own, and operate it. Neither RMLD or the towns would be responsible to raise money (to fund the project). The CSS concept has been around for 4-5 years and has been very active in Colorado and California. It is much newer in Massachusetts, but there have been groups that have implemented community solar programs. However, no municipal utility has implemented such a program. After completing the presentation, Mr. Ollila accepted questions.

Chair Hooper asked about special considerations that may come up such as aging roofs, or general maintenance, and snow accumulation and plowing issues around canopies. The group discussed various construction and maintenance scenarios. Mr. Ollila stated that all of these things would be considered for the specific site. Operation and maintenance issues would be built into the agreement over the life of the contract (with the developer). They are responsible to maintain whatever level of performance you agree on and you can build in esthetic issues as well.

Mr. Mancuso asked about the effective power generation, or what the install value is – would it be one megawatt that we would be generating or is that the capacity. Mr. Ollila responded that the output to us is about one megawatt. The actual DC capacity rating of the array is about 1.2 to 1.3. In rough terms, the typical panel today is around 300 watts (3-4 panels per kilowatt).

Mr. Mancuso asked if the financial end is predicated on selling all of the panels. Mr. Ollila responded that RMLD would establish a PPA with the vendor to purchase any output that is not subscribed to by an end user. The developer is guaranteed that RMLD will take all the power if it is not purchased by customers. The goal is to have it fully subscribed between either the site owner or the end users. Mr. Mancuso asked if fully subscribed, is there any impact on the non-participating ratepayer relative to the cost. Mr. Ollila responded no. Mr. Mancuso stated RMLD is not necessarily reaping any benefit other than having more solar in the mix. The individual user then gets the net metering benefit (whatever that may be) if they choose to purchase it. Mr. Ollila responded that it helps RMLD by reducing transmission and capacity charges - not by a huge amount because our peak hours are later in the day, but there would be some benefit there. Mr. Mancuso asked if we are able to quantify that for the average ratepayer that does not buy into the project. Mr. Ollila responded that we could estimate that.

Mr. Nelson asked when RMLD would think of evolving this into the other member towns. Mr. Ollila responded that the goal is to get a system like this into the ground this calendar year, and then expand to other sites. Chair Hooper noted that Wilmington has already identified a few areas that might be suitable for a project. Mr. Nelson asked about any risks to the municipalities. Have any projects been abandoned. Mr. Ollila responded that typically, the project itself is bonded. They create a special purpose entity, essentially a stand-along company that is just that one array, and the cash comes in and the cash goes out (self-sustaining). If the company (the vendor) stopped or went out of business – the entity could continue on its own. Mr. Kelley asked about the removal cost at the end of the life of the array. Mr. Ollila stated that it is built into the bonding as well.

There were no additional questions. Chair Hooper thanked Mr. Ollila.

4. RMLD Policy Committee Update - C. O'Brien, General Manager

Ms. O'Brien provided an update on the work of the Policy Committee. For Policy 2 – Surplus Material, a subsequent revision was necessary, which includes two changes; the policy had indicated that scrap had no value, but some scrap within the electric industry (i.e., wire) actually has value. We separated "scrap that has value" and "scrap that has no value." The second change relates to electric utility-rated rolling stock. We eliminated the option for the towns to purchase these vehicles directly. The intent of 30B and the Policy is to garner the best possible (reasonable) price.

Ms. O'Brien offered a recent example where RMLD did a significant amount of work getting professional appraisals for utility-rated trucks. For example, appraised values ranged from \$1,700 to about \$10,000 on one truck. The question became; what would RMLD offer these trucks to the towns for? If the intent is to garner the best value, then it would have to be sold to the town for \$10,000. We asked the (Reading) Town auditor if we could go to an absolute auction. As long as the average fair market value is less than \$10,000, we can. For an absolute auction, you do not reserve your right to reject a bid as long as it is under \$10,000. That was all within the wording that was in the policy and it remains the same.

Chair Hooper asked if RMLD would still provide to the communities a list of the vehicles that are going out for auction. Ms. O'Brien confirmed RMLD will still post that it is going to auction. All the other vehicles (non-electric rated utility rolling stock) and surplus will continue to go through the towns with the same wording.

Ms. O'Brien continued with a review of Policy 9 – RMLD Procurement. The limits for what needs to go to sealed bid were adjusted to reflect current limits per Chapter 164 (\$25,000) and Chapter 30B (\$35,000).

Ms. O'Brien reported that the Policy Committee and legal are looking at all policies to determine which policies are considered operational, and which are considered governing. We would like to make that separation so that the Policy Committee can look at the governing policies first, and staff can review the operational policies. CAB members requested the opportunity to review the policies as they are being revised. Ms. O'Brien noted that CAB members are welcome to come to the Policy Committee meetings, and agreed to email the Commissioners to let them know that the CAB would like to see the policy revisions as they are being reviewed. The current process includes review and revision by legal. The policy revisions are then sent to the GM who reviews them and sends them to the Policy Committee for review. We are targeting two policies per month as the Committee schedule allows. Each approved/revised policy will be scheduled for review every three years.

5. NEPPA Annual Conference 2015 - G. Hooper, Chair

Chair Hooper noted that the annual NEPPA conference would be held August 23-26 at Bretton Woods, New Hampshire. After discussion, the CAB agreed to send up to three members to the conference.

Mr. Nelson made a motion that the CAB authorize up to three members to attend the 2015 NEPPA Annual Conference, seconded by Mr. Kelley. Hearing no further discussion, *Motion carried 4:0:1 (4 in favor, 0 opposed, 1 absent).*

6. Discussion - Setting CAB Agendas - G. Hooper, Chair

The group discussed the process for setting the CAB Agenda. Chair Hooper stated that at any meeting members may suggest agenda items for an upcoming meeting. Members may also contact the Chair (or Vice Chair in the Chair's absence) to request an agenda item that comes up outside of the meeting. Ideally, members should

contact the Chair as soon as possible, but at least two weeks prior to the scheduled meeting. This will allow adequate time to prepare for the discussion.

7. Next Meeting - G. Hooper, Chair

The next meeting of the CAB was set for June 17, 2015, at 6:30 pm.

Ms. O'Brien noted that there will be a presentation on the history of the fiber at the May 28th Commissioners meeting, and cautioned that there are security issues related to the fiber network, which will limit the information presented.

Returning to the discussion of fiber, Mr. Kelley expressed his concern that Reading Light's core competency is electricity, and we may be entering into another field where we may/or may not have expertise. Mr. Mancuso responded that he would take that caution very seriously.

Ms. O'Brien added that we just got out of the Organizational and Reliability Studies, and we have a huge amount of change management to get through. I have no objection to studying it, but I have to understand what the impact is going to be on staffing and how the headend works. The group discussed the challenges of expanding focus away from RMLD's core competency and how fiber expansion might impact the bottom line for RMLD and the towns.

8. Motion to Adjourn - G. Hooper, Chair

Mr. Nelson made a *Motion* to adjourn the Citizens' Advisory Board meeting, seconded by Mr. Kelley. Hearing no further discussion, *Motion carried 4:0:1 (4 in favor, 0 opposed, 1 absent).*

The Citizens' Advisory Board Meeting adjourned at 8:01 PM.

Ac approved			
As approved	OTT	ABURELLE.	6314



Town of Reading Meeting Minutes

Board - Committee - Commission - Council:

RMLD Citizens Advisory Board

Date: 2016-11-18 Time: 6:30 PM

Building: Reading Municipal Light Building Location: Winfred Spurr Audio Visual Room

Address: 230 Ash Street

Purpose: Regular Meeting Session: General Session

Attendees: **Members - Present:**

Mr. George Hooper, Chair (Wilmington); Mr. Dave Nelson, Vice Chair

(Lynnfield); Mr. Dennis Kelley (Wilmington).

Members - Not Present:

Mr. Dave Mancuso, Secretary (Reading); Mr. Mark Chrisos (North Reading).

Others Present:

Ms. Coleen O'Brien, RMLD General Manager and RMLD staff Ms. Wendy

Markiewicz and Ms. Marianne Fabbri.

Minutes Respectfully Submitted By: George Hooper, Chair

Topics of Discussion:

1. CALL MEETING TO ORDER: G. Hooper, Chairman

Chairman Hooper called the meeting of the Citizens' Advisory Board to order at 6:30 p.m. and noted that the meeting was being audio recorded.

2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: G. Hooper, Chairman

Approval of Minutes- G. Hooper, Chairman

Materials: June 17, 2015 CAB Minutes

Mr. Nelson made a motion that the Citizens' Advisory Board approve the Minutes of the June 17, 2015 meeting, as written, seconded by Mr. Kelley. Hearing no further discussion, Motion carried 3:0:2 (3 in favor, 0 opposed, 2 absent).

Mr. Kelley made a motion that the Citizens' Advisory Board approve the Minutes of the October 21, 2015 meeting, as written, seconded by Mr. Nelson. Hearing no further discussion, Motion carried 3:0:2 (3 in favor, 0 opposed, 2 absent).

Chairman Hooper welcome RMLD Board Commissioner, Mr. Dave Hennessy to the CAB Meeting.

3. GENERAL MANAGER'S REPORT – C. O'Brien, General Manager Town Meetings

Ms. O'Brien reported that she met with all four of the Town Managers and has presented at the Selectmen Meeting in Lynnfield with leaves three of the Town Selectmen Meetings left to attend. Ms. O'Brien noted attending these meetings is based on a commitment made one and one-half years ago to make bi-annual updates where the Towns will receive a presentation of

GENERAL MANAGER'S REPORT - C. O'Brien, General Manager Town Meetings (cont'd)

how RMLD is doing, show highlights and what is going on as well as give the Selectmen the opportunity to ask questions. Ms. O'Brien pointed out that she meets with the Town Managers in advance to alert them on what she will be talking about and to determine what they would like her to bring in addition. Ms. O'Brien plans to complete the other three town Selectmen Meetings before the end of the year and then in the spring she will go back with more updates. In addition, during that time period, Ms. O'Brien makes sure she discusses any preliminary rate adjustments as a segue to town budgets. Final Figures are presented in the spring after the cost of service model which is part of the budget and it is effective in July after the RMLD's budget approval process. Ms. O'Brien told all the Town Mangers/Selectmen it is approximately a seven to nine percent increase with about two percent of operating expense and 80% of the budget is power supply as a pass-through. Ms. O'Brien stated that Ms. Parenteau spoke of this and RMLD has been writing articles and speaking about this because it has to do with the capacity and transmission increases. The capacity increase is related to the renovations to Salem Harbor Plant from a combined cycle coal and oil conversion to a combined cycle oil and gas.

Annual Report

Ms. O'Brien stated that based on RMLD's commitment and goals from last year to "Get Greener, Be Efficient and Go Paperless", everything we do in this year's Annual Report reflects that mantra in it was completely digital. Other than the audited financials, the entire report was completed in-house this year from the art work to written material saving RMLD almost ten thousand dollars (\$10,000). Ms. O'Brien explained the picture of the summit on the annual report, "RMLD has made great strides over the last year assessing its present position and plotting out its course to meet the challenges in the utility industry present in the future. A completion of the Reliability and the Organizational Study, the analysis of the commitments to the recommendations have helped formed a solid route; a quality electric utility must have the ability to be proactive in all disciplines of planning including system function and operation, staffing, succession and skill training, it must have the ability to be reactive to plan reaction procedures to unforeseen events such as weather and power market volatility, it must be diligent in ensuring that their plans and strategies are reviewed in such a frequency to ensure that the utility stays alive with the path of success. The RMLD staff has been working hard to review, develop, and implement all of the necessary actions to ensure high level of quality. Any change or transitioning phase in the company on its path to the peak can be a bit overwhelming for some and for others it can be exhilarating to be an integral asset in its charge to improve efficiencies, challenge management, implement best utility practices and financial system function and customer programs. Through continued communication and leadership within the company with our service towns and with our customers the end result will be peak performance - thus the name of it. Regarding the stabilization of rates peak performance means climbing a mountain to discover the peak and then shaving off the summit to a flat and stable surface, peak energy prices have a premium together with our customers, RMLD have developed new programs that will help shave the summit and stabilize rates. The electric utility industry is going through its own changes and transition. The impact of imminent capacity and transmission in the New England area, the move toward solar power and electric vehicles, are just some of the changes that impact the utilities. RMLD has worked and will continue to work diligently to proactively address any impact the changes bring. Ms. O'Brien noted that within the Annual Report it goes through each of the divisions.

Ms. O'Brien stated, as you all know, RMLD has done the Reliability and Organizational Studies, the Grid Modernization, AMI, Mesh Networking – these are all the things Mr. Jaffari has been discussing – the Peak Reduction Programs meaning working with Tangent for volunteer curtailment, turbines (the 2 megawatt to lower the peak) maintaining the reliability, the LED

Streetlights and the Grants that RMLD received on that Program, the Electric Charging Stations, the Communications Upgrades. RMLD is working to sending out power warning, or outage restoration in the future, it doesn't matter, as long as we can connect the people that is the goal and that saved \$17,000 because we did not have to go to a reverse 911 or a code red, so Customer Service is doing a great job. Ms. O'Brien stated RMLD continued with the paperless business objective, SharePoint is almost up and running with Mr. Mark Uvanni's group (MIS) working on the Dashboards and once those are done the external website will be flipped around and make it into the same type of professional looking Dashboard website so everyone will be able to see more of what is going on at RMLD and it will be more interactive. Ms. O'Brien stated, the Annual Report is on the website and there is a bid red bar that says, "Click here if you want to see the Annual Report."

Continuing, Ms. O'Brien noted there are more efficiency in peak reductions as she explained to the Selectmen that out of an \$80,000,000 budget 75% is power supply, which is a power pass through and of course then the increases is coming in 2016 and 2017 and Ms. Parenteau is putting together how it is all broken out and submit to Mr. Hooper and at the next meeting she will do analysis of the impact on the bills and it will be passed along to you.

Ms. O'Brien noted she also reviewed the LED Pilot Program and how successful that was. RMLD has committed to full implementation program, which is 2450 lights per year for three years. So for this year in Lynnfield 141 out of 290, North Reading 160 out of 455, Reading 222 out of 815 and Wilmington 242 out of 890. Ms. O'Brien reminded everybody that the pre-rate analysis done many years ago did not capture the Capital cost of the lights so when you try to do a calculation on taking out a 50 watt high pressure sodium and put in a 25 watt LED, there is no realized savings. However, for the rest of the lights there are larger savings for the towns. Ms. O'Brien stated that Mr. Brian Smith is re-working some of the numbers because North Reading has 389 that have been shut off. Ms. O'Brien stated she doesn't want to take a light down, replace it with a brand new light and the town not want it turned on, it is not meeting RMLD's efficiency, so Mr. Smith is working calculations that North Reading has requested to make those determinations.

Ms. O'Brien stated that Ms. Parenteau has gone over all the Rebate Programs relative to Efficiency and Peak Reduction Measures. Ms. O'Brien mentioned the new on-line store and holiday lights can be purchased for 50% discount. The Efficiency and Peak Reduction for the Rate Options, Time of Use Rate – Ms. Parenteau reviewed that with the Selectmen and that is between the hours of noon and 7pm and typical savings is between \$10-\$20 off monthly bill and is more of creature of habit change. For those with electric hot water heater that Program is two (2) hours per day. RMLD is still working with Wilmington on the Community Solar Program. Ms. O'Brien then discussed the Meters – both Fixed and Mesh Network, Automated Switches on the Pole and they all connect together into a fiber loop and the data comes into the Integrated Smart System, which is basically advanced meter infrastructure, SCADA, outage management system and Cogsdale (billing system), which helps RMLD monitor the system and have two-way communication and feedback to be more efficient – this is a long term twenty-year plan.

Ms. O'Brien concluded with the major Capital Improvements for each of the towns. The seven new active maintenance programs and how RMLD is doing with those programs.

Lastly, Ms. O'Brien informed the CAB that RMLD is having a Holiday Lighting Contest this year and Public Relations Manager, Ms. Gottwald would like to ask the CAB members to be judges. Ms. O'Brien explained the contest noting there will be a winner from each town who will receive \$100 off their electric bill, entry forms are available at RMLD and on-line the return

GENERAL MANAGER'S REPORT - C. O'Brien, General Manager Town Meetings (cont'd)

deadline is Monday, December 21st and judging will take place between December 21st and December 24th. The judges will ride by homes between 6 pm – 8 pm., and the judging can be done at the judges leisure and Ms. Gottwald can provide more information if interested. All CAB members in attendance agreed to judge their towns, Mr. Hooper, Kelley and Nelson.

 FY15 AUDITED FINANCIAL REPORT – W. Markiewicz, Accounting Operational Assistant

Ms. Markiewicz began with Independent Auditor's Reports from Ms. Karen Snow, who was the manager of the RMLD Audit from Melanson Health and that their opinion is an "unqualified opinion." Ms. Markiewicz stated that, in their opinion the Financial Statements are fairly stated in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. As Ms. Markiewicz continued, she pointed out a couple of changes this year because it is the first year of implementation for the "Governmental Accounting Standard for the Statement Number 68", which requires Reading Municipal Light Department (all municipalities) to recognize their portion of the Reading Contributory Retirement Systems Unfunded Pension Liability.

Ms. Markiewicz explained that Reading's portion of that under Net Pension Liability \$4,524,000 that is RMLD's share of the Town's Retirement System's unfunded portion of the Pension Liability, which is recognized for the first time in Fiscal Year 2015 on the Financial Statements. Going forward a calculation for the liability will be on the Statements annually.

The second new item on the Statements is under the Asset section which is called "Deferred Outflow of Resources" and this is deferring recognition of what would normally be recorded as Pension Expense under GASB Statement Number 68. This requires recognition of the Pension Expense based on when that Net Pension Liability is measured. Since the measurement data for that Pension Liability differs from the Financial Statement year end of December 31, 2014 and we are a FY June 30, 2015 then recognition must be deferred of that Pension Expense. It is a very complicated calculation. In Fiscal Year (FY) 2015, RMLD actually recognized Pension Expense of \$833,000 which for the first time is different from what you would normally recognize it; you would normally recognize this contribution to the Pension Trust as 1.5M your Pension Expense for the year. Ms. Markiewicz stated that going forward there may be changes in your operating results for the Net Income for the year based on how the Net Pension Liability changes from one year to another to the next. The biggest factor is in that Net Pension Liability change other than all the complicated factors that go into an actuarial valuation to calculate that including mortality and how many retirees you have and how long are retired. This is a performance of the assets of the retirement system trust in Reading Municipal Light Department's Retirement Trust. Ms. Markiewicz said that if there are large swings in market conditions, with interest rates going up or down then the net Pension Liability will respond and react accordingly. Ms. Markiewicz pointed out that the RMLD will have to recognize those changes going forward, this is different this year than in the past.

5. Ms. Markiewicz then explained the OPEB, the Other Post-Employment Benefits Liability, RMLD does not have an Unfunded Liability at this point because Reading Municipal Light Department contributes to an OPEB Trust Fund. Annually, the RMLD contributes what is required to be considered fully funded. This will change in two years in 2017. Right now, RMLD is required to fund that OPEB Liability for thirty years, but in two years the rules will be changed requiring RMLD to recognize the full OPEB Liability all at once. The RMLD will have another large liability that will be on this balance sheet and it will not be able to spread out over thirty years as in the past. Ms. Markiewicz continued, it is a recognition issue on the statement of net position operating. There are two big changes that are happening one this year and one a couple years down the road. Having said that, Ms. Markiewicz stated, RMLD is in good shape,

FY15 AUDITED FINANCIAL REPORT – W. Markiewicz, Accounting Operational Assistant (Cont'd)

the Net Pension Liability is \$4.5 million, it would be higher, but it has been satisfied significant amount of assets in the Pension Trust which reduces that liability. Ms. Markiewicz stated that there have been good decisions made to help fund that liability. The RMLD is in better shape if the Pension Trust was not in already in place. The same thing holds true with the OPEB Trust, if RMLD did not have those assets set aside, RMLD would not be in as good of shape.

Ms. Markiewicz explained the Income Statement, statement of net position, RMLD's Operating Income for the year is about \$4.6 million. This is reflective of a healthy Operating Income, the bottom line change in net position after the Non-Operating Expenses and Revenues are factored is \$3.2 million, even with recognizing the GASB Statement 68 Pension Liability there is still have enough Operating Income, it was a solid year. The Operating Revenues are up about 5.4%, the Operating Expenses were up about 1.3%. This is due to higher Operating Expenses due to being proactive about maintenance and program reliability. Purchase Power is the biggest operating expense that fluctuates based on the cost of power for what it cost to Purchase Power on the market, but overall \$3.2 million of Net Income is a good solid year.

Overall kilowatt hours sold was about 690,000,000 compared to last year of about 688,000,000 as we predicted a basically flat year and that proves to be true. The Operating fund at the end of FY'15 was \$13,100,000 so that is good and Capital Funds beginning for FY'16 are about \$6.8 million dollars and the Rate Stabilization Fund is at 6.7 million dollars. Approximately 92% of Accounts Receivable are current. The RMLD has a sales tax audit this year which was a lengthy process – the good thing about it is the auditors found no assessments, no penalties, no payments due and the Commonwealth of Massachusetts was very pleased with RMLD.

FINANCIAL REPORT – SEPTEMBER 2015 - W. Markiewicz, Accounting Operational Assistant

Ms. Markiewicz reported the first quarter financials noted for the month of September 2015, the net profit or positive change in net assets was approximately \$1.2 million dollars, which increased the year-to-date income to \$1.9 million dollars, the year-to-date budgeted net income was \$1.5 million dollars resulting in a net income over budget of about \$393,000.00 or 25.05%. The actual year-to-date fuel expenses exceeded fuel revenue by about \$660,000.00 and the Purchase Power Capacity and Transmission exceeded the PPCT expenses of about \$300,000.00. Year-to-date base revenues were over budget by \$74,000.00 or 1.12%, the actual base revenues were \$6.8 million dollars compared to the budgeted amount of \$6.7 million Expenses year-to-date purchase power base expense was over budget by almost \$29,000.00 or .35% and actual purchase power base cost were \$8.4 million dollars and the budgeted base cost were \$8.4 million dollars, year-to-date operating and maintenance combined were under budget by \$641,000.00 or 17% and the actual operating and maintenance expenses were \$3.1 million dollars or budgeted expenses were \$3.7 million dollars. Depreciation expense in voluntary payments to the town were right on budget. Cash - operating funds were at \$10.5 million dollars, capital funds balance is at \$6.8 million dollars and the Rate Stabilization Fund is at \$6.7 million dollars and deferred fuel fund is at \$4.5M and the Energy Conversation Fund is at \$683.000.00. Year-to-date the kilowatt hours sold were 2,690,000 which is about 3% ahead of last year probably because we had a hot September. The Budget Variance - cumulatively the five divisions were under budget by \$650,000.00 or 11.3%. One major point is RMLD just finished a software upgrade which hasn't been done in over ten years, it was quite successful.

Ms. O'Brien stated other contributing factors may be vacancies, overhead line, energy conservation, although she will find out and let the CAB know.

6. NEXT MEETING: G. Hooper, Chairman Next meeting of the CAB will be Wednesday, January 13th at 6:30 pm.

6. Motion to Adjourn - G. Hooper, Chairman

Mr. Nelson made a *Motion* to Adjourn the Citizens' Advisory Board meeting, seconded by Mr. Kelley. Hearing no further discussion, *Motion carried 3:0:0 (3 in favor, 0 opposed, 2 absent).*

The Citizens' Advisory Board Meeting adjourned at 7:13 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

George Hooper, Pro Tem Minutes approved on: